BRITISH SOCIOLOGICAL ASSOCIATION MEDICAL SOCIOLOGY GROUP Annual General Meeting
Minutes of the General Meeting

Thursday 6th September 2012, 12:45 – 13:45

in the Quenby Room of the John Foster Hall, University of Leicester
Forty three members of the BSA Medical Sociological Group attended the meeting. It was chaired by co-convenor Catherine Will and supported by Kate Weiner also co-convenor. Elaine Forester was responsible for minute taking.

1. Minutes of the 2011 AGM

The minutes of the Annual General Meeting held on Thursday 15th September 2011 were agreed to be accurate and correct.
2.   Sociology of Health and Illness Editorial Board Elections
Joan Busfield apologised for not circulating the list of nominations in full. This will be addressed in the 2013 election process. It must be noted that all nominations were displayed during the MedSoc conference and at the AGM.

13 nominations have been received and the following were elected to the Editorial Board at the AGM of the MedSoc Group:
Professor Catherine Pope, Faculty of Health Sciences, University of Southampton proposed by  Nicky Britten, Peninsula College of Medicine & Dentistry, University of Exeter.
Dr. Jude Robinson, Department of Sociology Social Policy & Criminology, University of Liverpool proposed by Professor Elizabeth Ettore, School of Law and Social Justice, University of Liverpool
Dr. Tiago Moreira  Senior Lecturer in Sociology at Durham University proposed by Professor Carl May, University of Southampton.
3.   Matters Arising
None at the 2012 AGM
4.   Constitution
The updated/proposed new constitution was reviewed and discussed by Co-Convenor Catherine Will. The core objectives of the MedSoc Group where discussed, see below. 

“The objects of the group shall be to foster the development of teaching and research in the sociology of health and illness and communication between persons interested in these areas. In pursuit of these aims the group will organise an annual conference, encourage and support the establishment of regional groups, publicise its activities through a Newsletter and other media outlets and undertake such other activities to promote these objects, provided that these activities are legal and legally charitable.”
To help enhance these core objectives the MedSoc committee proposed an amendment to the constitution to establish two elected doctoral student representatives to serve for a one year period on the committee, in order to represent early-career researchers within the group.  There were various suggestions on eligibility put forward and discussed and eventually the meeting agreed to call these new members Postgraduate Research Students (PGRS) as defined by HEFCE2012). 
The two PGRS will be elected at the AGM to serve for one year on the committee, in order to represent early-career researchers within the group.  PGRS representatives will not be precluded from being elected as ordinary members of the MedSoc committee in subsequent years.
All attending the AGM agreed the amendments to the constitution and an election was held for the two PGRS. As there were only two names proposed both were duly elected.  John Gardner, Brunel University, and Laura Knight, University of Essex, become the PGRS serving for one year until the AGM in 2013. 
The 2012 conference saw the first early careers event and due to its popularity it will continue for the 2013 conference. The election of the two PGRSs will help formalise and consolidate this event.
 5.   Convenor’s Report - This report was delivered by Catherine Will. 
There has been an overwhelming interest in the 2012 MedSoc conference resulting in closing bookings three weeks earlier than the deadline. The conference has grown again for the third year running, and this year is the largest to date.  There were 259 delegates in 2010, 305 in 2011 and 334 in 2012.
The 44th Medical Sociology Conference received 274 abstracts, 210 were offered oral presentation slots, with 23 posters and 29 on the reserve list and 12 papers rejected. Thirty four papers were withdrawn prior to the programme being published (most of these slots were filled with papers on the reserve list) and 11 papers were withdrawn after printing. There were also a number of symposia and special event including a MedSoc Committee event on Inequalities (organised by Ellen Annandale), Author Meets Critics – Roberto Obadie (unfortunately cancelled) and workshops. There continues to be a healthy international interest in the conference with 15.5% of delegates attending the 2012 conference coming from overseas.
At the BSA Annual Conference this year in Leeds the MedSoc group again had their own stream with 55 papers submitted and 40 papers offered oral slots. James Nazroo was the Stream Plenary speaker. 
Regional Groups - There have been two new regional groups started since last year’s AGM in the North East and North West.  Other active regional groups are London, North and East Midlands, West Midlands, South West and Wales and there is a hope that the Scottish Group will become active again during 2012/2013. All regional groups are self sustaining but can draw on a fund of money which will remain at £400 per group for 2012/2013 to help support their activities (which was increased from £200 per year in 2010). 
Medical Sociology online (MSo) – the whole committee would like to thank Jackie Watts and her team from the Open University for the re-launch of MSo. There have been 2 issues to date, with a further 4 planned 2012/2013. The funding received from MedSoc will be reviewed mid 2013. 
‘Cost of Living’ Blog – This is being launched at the 44th MedSoc Conference at Leicester. The committee would like to acknowledge all the work the blog team have put into this project namely, Hannah Bradby, Simon Cater, Charlie Davison, Judith Green, Lesley Henderson, Ewen Speed  and Catherine Will.
Early Career Researchers’ (ECR) Event  – Following plans reported at last year’s AGM, the first ECR event has taken place the day before the 44th MedSoc conference on Tuesday 4th September 2012 at the University of Leicester. This event was extremely well received and all of the MedSoc committee would like to thank the organising committee (Donna Bramwell, Catriona Rooke, Louise Laverty, Gregory Hollin and Jessica Wright) for the work they have done to make this a very successful and well attended event. To help spend down the MedSoc surplus this events was fully supported by the committee who offered complementary accommodation and reduced registration fees to all attending. The two new elected PGRS will take this event forward for the 2013 conference.
6.   Financial Report - Catherine Will presented the financial report
At the end of the financial year (30th September 2011) the BSA audited accounts shows a credit balance on the MedSoc account of £189,458 compared with £201,286 in 2010. This decreased was partly due to the reduced income from the 2011 Chester conference. There was a reduction in BSA member rates by £25 per delegate and without the FSHI donation of £22,000 the conference made a deficit of £9,894, with a management charge of £20,852.  Based on current forecast figures for this year’s conference at the University of Leicester it is anticipated a planned deficit of just under £23,000 will be generated (these figures are based on 334 delegates). This deficit is a result of higher charges from the conference venue taken with the decisions to 1) keep BSA member fees down for further year 2) continue to offer a total of 30 free places for the conference 3) support early career researcher events (the 2012 conference is forecast to cost £1,890)  4 ) fund the blog and MSo. Based upon the forecasted deficit for the 2012 conference, the closing balance for 2012 should be about £152,620.
All the planned spend down measures are fully reversible and if not financially sustainable can easily be removed from the group’s yearly activities. 

It should be noted that if the financial situation of the MedSoc group were to change, the FSHI have advised they would look favourably on an application for event support from the group.
7.   Phil Strong Memorial Prize

Jude Robinson reported that this year the Phil Strong Memorial Prize had received three applicants two of which were eligible: Timothy Banks, Cardiff University, and Kerry Rowberry, University of Cumbria. In line with the current conditions of the prize, a draw for the winner was undertaken (by Robert Dingwall) and Jude Robinson announced that Timothy Banks was the winner of the £1,200 prize. 
8.   Foundation for the Sociology of Health and Illness 
The Trustees’ Report was presented by Lindsay Prior
 Foundation Awards:  
At the end of 2011, the Trustees undertook a review of the Foundation’s award scheme, during which time no new awards were made.  The following decisions were made as a consequence of this review and subsequent discussions:
i) The Foundation will no longer offer Collaborative PhD Studentships

ii) Each of the schemes will have two or more competitions a year, with fixed deadlines advertised on the website and through the MedSoc jiscmail newsletter

iii) The Research Initiation Grant was revised and renamed the Research Grant Development Award

iv) Eligibility for the Post-Graduate International Conference Travel Grant was extended to include early career researchers
The following new awards were made in 2011- 12:
(a) Support for Medical Sociology Conferences

The Foundation provided financial support for the 4th Anglo-US Medical Sociology Conference, held at Queen’s University Belfast.
Lindsay Prior also commented on the history of the Foundation’s funding of the BSA MedSoc conference and advised that, while the FSHI would be willing to consider future funding if required, it would be preferable for the conference to be self-sustaining.  The MedSoc committee concurred with this position. 
(b) Mildred Baxter Post Doctoral Fellowships. 

This award was not offered in 2011-12.  In 2010-11, 15 applications were made and three new Fellowships awarded.

(c) Post Graduate International Conference Travel Grant. 

There were 14 applications for international conference travel grants, down from 19 in 2010-11.  Five awards were made in 2011-12.

(d) Symposia & Workshops. 

There were 12 applications for Symposia and Workshop Support grants in 2011-12, twice as many as the six applications made in 2010-11.   However, in both years, five awards were made.  

(e) Research Initiation Grants. 

There were 4 applications for the Research Grant Development Award, and three of these were funded. One was awarded in 2011- 12.

The AGM accepted the financial report.

9.   Sociology of Health and Illness – Editor’s Report

Clive Seale presented the Editor’s Report. 

Clive would like to thank everyone involved in the journal and believed that the team has had a great time during their term. Since the outgoing team has been running the journal, the number of submissions has doubled with 30% of authors coming from overseas.  Clive pointed out that SHI is regarded as the most international Sociology journal in the world.
Clive also reflected on the relationship between SHI, the FSHI and the BSA MedSoc committee and the history of close links between the Journal Board and the MedSoc Conference.  live again congratulated the outgoing board and wishes the new team in Cardiff best wishes.

10.
Medical Sociology Online (MSo)
Jackie Watts briefly commented on the progress made by the OU editorial team over the past 14 months in re-launching MSo with a new look and structure. She highlighted the dual features of 'rolling news' and peer-reviewed content emphasising its appeal to early career researchers and PhD students. Jackie explained that there will be 3 issues published over the next year - in October, February and June to include a wide range of content.
11.   Election Results

Please see above points 2 and 4 
12.      Any Other Business
As Catherine Will is be stepping down as co-convener the whole committee would like to thank her for all of the hard work she has undertaken in her two years as co-convener. Helen Eborall will take over from Catherine alongside Kate Weiner.
Graham Martin is stepping down from the committee.  All of the committee would like to thank him for the 4 years he has been involved and wish him luck for the future.
The next Annual General Meeting will be held at the University of York during the 45th Annual Conference on Thursday 12th September 2013
The minutes of the 2012 AGM will be printed into the programme of the 2013 conference.
